

Statewide Homeless Council (SHC)
March 10, 2015
Augusta, ME

Council Members Present: Wes Phinney, Jon Bradley, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Szatkowski, Don Harden, Donna Kelley, Jeff Vane, Dennis Marble, David McCluskey 
Council Members Not Present: John Gallagher, Sheldon Wheeler
Guests:  Teague Morris (Senator King’s Office) Ginny Dill, Thomas Ptacek, Shawn Yardley, Mary Francis Bartlett, Carol Kulesza, Al Monier, Cindy Namer, Margaret Bean, Paula Paladino, Lauren Bustard, Martha Everatt St. Pierre, Jen Trowbridge, Stacy Ladakakos 
Minutes by:  Scott Tibbitts, MaineHousing.
Review of Minutes: Minutes from January 13th Regular meeting, and February 10th Midcoast Forum were both reviewed and approved as submitted (This occurred later in the meeting).
Announcements: 

-Wes has received packets from the Governor’s Office for the SHC appointments of Jon, Jeff, Don, Cullen, Dennis, and David. Donna and Elizabeth are in seats appointed by the legislature. The forms will need to be completed and returned by the nominees.

-We were joined today by Teague Morris from Senator King’s Office. Wes thanked him for attending and related a discussion they had had earlier about the need for SHC to connect with the local offices of our representatives. Cullen will follow up on this.

-Bangor Hike for the Homeless, Saturday April 11th, hopes to have 2000 people participating.

Shelter Funding and LD443:

-LD443 “An Act to Help Stabilize Homeless Shelters in Maine” is set to go to hearing next Monday. It is asking for $3.5 Million from the General Fund. It is important that this be recognized as a ‘grassroots’ effort. Events in Portland have impacted the trajectory of the Bill. Senator Alfond is still working on an amendment. SHC will share this if it is available prior to the hearing.

-Some in Portland feel that using GA is not an appropriate way to fund shelters, and because of other issues, Portland has not seen any GA reimbursement yet this year. The State is currently contributing only $350K, annually, which is distributed among all eligible shelters. This is why some have made use of GA, as an additional source of funding. 

-It is a mistake to tie GA funding directly to Shelter funding – both systems have their own problems – combining them does not solve either. The bigger issue is the failure of the state’s mental health services system and safety net – this should not just be all about how the Portland Shelters operate. Only the shelters in Portland and Bangor draw any significant GA funds, so it is important to keep the GA issue separate from the broader systems failure issue.
-But Portland and Bangor make up 80% of the homeless population. They need GA to help cover housing emergency needs. Of Apts, motels and shelters – shelters are the least expensive. 
-How this might impact the State Home Fund?  We should know more in the next 24 hours or so, and then people can weigh in. If Shelter Funding becomes a General Fund Line Item, it becomes vulnerable every year and we have not, historically, done a good job of make a strong case for supporting shelters, or playing defense to protect what is there. 

-To suggest GA is the same in rest of the state as it is in Portland, and base anything on that, is just not the case – and to have this political fight over a safety net issue is not the way to go.
-We need to make sure this is not seen as just a Portland Issue, and given a Portland solution. Any changes to GA will impact the rest of the state.

-A member of the Shelter Directors group sent out an email asking everyone to support the Bill – to show up and testify - but we don’t even know what the final version says yet. 

-This is the “Shelter Director’s Bill” – they will need to review the language and weigh in on it before we send it to the broader community of providers and by then we will have a better sense of how and when to get their participation and support. The Directors want this to be a grassroots effort, but depending upon the final language, it could potentially impact the broader community and other service providers may not be comfortable supporting it.

-We cannot just forget about shelters. There is lots of funding for new programs, new initiatives, nationally and locally – shiny new stuff. Even here, the discussion became all about case management and performance measures - but the reality is that we still need shelters – we still need places where people can sleep.  
-That is why SHC crated two subcommittees – one to look at new approaches, like performance, and the other, the Shelter Director’s group, to focus strictly on funding for operations.
DHHS Updates: 

Sheldon Wheeler was not able to attend today. 

The Governor is proposing a 50% cut in reimbursement for psychiatric and prescriptions services. The level of service was insufficient to start with and this will only make things much, much worse. The argument is that Psychiatrists fees cost so much more than Primary Care Physicians fees, and since PCPs can write prescriptions, it will save money, but PCPs cannot handle the types of psychiatric and med management issues this will present. It seems these sorts of ideas are being presented in a vacuum – and only looked at in terms of saving money – without any thought to the impact these changes would have on the whole system, let alone the people involved. How will they get the services they need? 
A MOTION was made, seconded and PASSED that SHC challenge DHHS to explain what sort of systematic plan is in place to allow the most vulnerable populations to access the services they need. The Public Policy Committee will draft language on this and send it to the members for review. We do need to prioritize issues, but we also need to look at what really has a chance of moving forward, and what items are worth putting our energy into. 
Betsy Ann Ross House for Homeless Female Veterans and their Children.

Martha Everatt St Pierre spoke of her efforts to raise funding to purchase and renovate a house for this purpose -  they are currently looking at a property in Winthrop that would allow for 7 Adults and their children. An alternative location, St. Mark’s, would allow for about 15. They would like to incorporate a Day Care Program into the facility as well, to help support the families there, and generate some income. This would be a communal living model, very interactive with the community, and could provide housing for up to two years. They have recently had a very successful “Roaring Twenties” themed fundraiser, and have another event, featuring Motor Booty Affair, scheduled for May 16th in Augusta. 

Carol suggested they consider including office space for SSVF and other service providers, and added that the Veteran’s Summit has been rescheduled for April 3rd, and that the first half of the day will focus on female veteran issues, and second half on ending veteran homelessness.

MaineHousing Updates:

Cindy Namer introduced Lauren Bustard, the new HCV Director at MaineHousing. (Denise Lord, who had attended several SHC meetings as HCV Director, has moved to another department within MaineHousing.) Lauren said the new Shelter Referral Process is working well – they are collecting data and will be reporting out with numbers soon. Cullen asked how the process works in areas without shelters, or for people who to not go to shelters because they cannot tolerate that sort of environment? Lauren explained that the referral does not have to be someone staying at the shelter, so long as the shelter can verify their homeless status – so PATH, SSVF, or other outreach programs can play a role.

Cindy reviewed the Annual Shelter Data Reports, Clients and Bednight numbers, and a summary of the 2014 Initiatives. Jon asked if there was any way to break out Veterans numbers since SSVF programs need to update their numbers annually as well. Cindy has the first 6 months on last years already, and will provide the whole year’s data soon, along with the Point-in-Time numbers, which should be ready by the end of the month. These will all be posted on the MaineHousing and Maine Homeless Planning websites. Cullen asked about the number of beds at the Oxford Street Shelter. They have 130, but the report says 246, which includes the overflow beds. This makes it appear that they are at only 94% occupancy, when really they are close to 200% occupancy. Cindy explained that these reports are from HMIS, and the number of beds here is what the shelter in their 2014 Housing Inventory – these are the numbers that are reported to HUD so we cannot change them. If OSS reports 130 beds in 2015, that is the number we will use in the next annual report.  

The Homeless Rule will be reviewed and updated this year. MaineHousing wants SHC and other partner involvement. Each month a different section will be looked at, starting with Eligibility and Emergency Housing Standards. The next section will cover Allocations and Disbursements, then Data and Reporting. The hope is to have the new DRAFT ready by June for review, public hearings, and Board Approval. Then it will go to the GA’s Office. 
Margaret Bean spoke about the Housing Trust Fund. It will bring about $3M to Maine in 2016. 90% of that has to go toward creating or preserving rental housing. An RFP will be drafted by MaineHousing for those interested in applying for funds. 

MaineHousing has recently applied for and received Section 811 funds which would be used for rental assistance for people with disabilities. 

This year’s Supportive Housing Program RFP had 13 applicants, and MaineHousing hopes to be able to fund about 6 of those projects. 

Public Policy Committee:

-To get back to the earlier discussion about DHHS and the Motion that was approved – is there a bigger plan? Or is the scattered nature of their approach to problems intentional to distract from the broader issues? The current approach seems intended to pit one set of providers against another, so they fight among themselves, rather than present a united front. Cullen said he has worked with a group of providers and parents of children with developmental disabilities who wrote a White Paper describing what the support system “should” look like, and DHHS has largely adopted this as their model. Maybe homeless providers should do the same – map out specifically what we want and expect DHHS to do to help us resolve homelessness – operate on the premise that they work for us, as representatives for the populations they are supposed to serve.  
-Jon suggested there is a lot we could and should include in such a plan; rural homelessness, youth, medically compromised…. And the money issues – we know from best practices that there are more effective and efficient approaches than what is being done here now. We have historically been on the defensive in such discussions – this might be way to change that, and would allow us to act as an advisory body, as intended. 

-It was decided that the Council as a whole would work together, a few hours at each meeting, to develop this concept and move it forward. Messaging is important – talking to the state about their systems failures will not get us far. Talking about ways to improve services, and being more cost effective, may get us somewhere. Everyone should look at Goal 3 so we can start this conversation next month. Getting DHHS on board is important, but we also need to educate the legislature about all this and get them on board too – showing how it all fits together. Maybe we could connect to the HHS committee of the legislature and advise them on the need for services so they can hear the other side of the story – not just about the money, or the waste – helping people can actually save money in the long run. It has all become so focused on money – it is the DHHS’s responsibility to help people, not balance the state’s budget.
Prioritization Chart: 
Cullen updated the chart, incorporating feedback form the last meeting, thought he numbers here are still from 2013. He will update with 2014 numbers now that they are available. If was suggested that Chronically Homeless Families be moved higher. The Youth numbers may not be very accurate, given that there are only 3 youth shelters in the state now. All of this data is from HMIS, so only participating shelter numbers are factored in. The approach outlined may work in Portland, or even Bangor, but could be challenging in the rest of the state. Despite the concerns discussed, a MOTION was made, seconded, and PASSED to accept the Chart. 
Midcoast Forum Review:

-Wes thanked Donna and Holly for their efforts to organize the forum, and said that he has received very positive feedback about it. It was suggested that SHC consider conducting similar forums twice a year, not just annually – it would get easier each time with more practice, and would give the group greater exposure, and allow us to connect with more of the state. We still need to get to western Maine, and Downeast.

-After the forum in Lewiston Auburn, there was a list of ‘take away’ items for the people there to work on – not sure if any SHC follow up was ever done to see how that was going but that should be part of the package. 

-Lots of times, these local efforts crop up, but quickly fade due to frustration or lack of leadership. There was a proposal a few years back about helping local groups develop more leadership capacity, but that seems to have gotten lost. Often they fail to connect to the larger groups – the Regional Councils and CoC’s. Don has already added the e-mails from the Midcoast group to the Region 2 mailing list. Maybe the Regional Councils should do more outreach too – not expect everyone to come to them, or even know they exist. Having SHC go to these local groups seems to be skipping a step.  It is important to bring folks into the broader system – Region 2 was very centralized but now about half the participants are calling in and it still works. Part of the reason for creating the Regional Councils was related to funding – once that was gone, many agencies dropped out, but participation seems to be going up again. SHC should, from time to time, reassess and if need be redirect the Regional Councils to keep them connected to and representative of their geography, and responsive to the SHC. Having forums not only benefits SHC, it give local groups the opportunity to come together and have open discussions – not for SHC to direct them or take charge, but to support and encourage the local efforts – they can network and make new connections, even within their community. 
COC Updates:

The Grant Inventory Worksheets are out – these allow the Continuums to state which projects will be renewing, and established the funding required to support them. Once these are submitted and approved by HUD, the Registration and the NOFA Application process will follow. This will be a Full Application year – last year only project level applications were required – this year HUD will require Continuum level applications as well – these used to be referred to as the Exhibit 1 Applications. Bob Duranleau is no longer with the City of Portland, so there is some concern there about their application. Bob had overseen that process for the City for many years. 
The Balance of State Continuum merged with the Greater Penobscot Continuum a few ago – and there was some talk at the time about the possibility of Portland merging as well – but for financial reasons it was not deemed practical. Is that still the case? Would we, as a state, still lose some degree of funding if that were done now? Maybe it is time to look at that again.

Region 1 Discussion of Portland’s Consolidated Shelter Proposal:

Elizabeth was asked to bring to SHC concerns and questions raised at the last Region 1 meeting regarding a proposal by the Portland City Council that would consolidate the shelter and services in the City. It was felt that there should be more focus on creating housing, rather than develop a 300 bed shelter. Jon explained that the City had approached Preble Street about the possibility of combining a shelter and resource center in one facility. Preble Street said they would only be interested if shelter were actually going to be big enough to accommodate the present level of need, which is about 280 people a night. They did not want to build a brand new facility and have to immediately begin turning people away on the very first night. One location was proposed but there was a lot of opposition from the Bayside representative on the City Council, and the City is already moving forward with an RFP to develop the property into housing units. Preble Street’s perspective was: if we could design this from the ground up, what would it be. The City’s perspective seemed to be: how can we save money? At this point, it does not appear that anything is going to happen.  
State and Federal Updates:

Policy Committee met on Friday and established a standing agenda focused on strategies - finding out what works and why. They will also study Op Ed columns and develop messaging to respond to, or initiate discussions in the public forum. Possible topics could include: Substance abuse, and what happens when is goes untreated; the downside of prioritizing one group over another, as the state budget is trying to do; the importance of maintaining safety nets; that it is good to invest in people, not just in systems or programs; that more and more courts and judges gives the impression that there is more corruption, fraud and abuse of the system than there really is.
Federal: the President’s budget increases funding for homeless assistance grants and restored funding cut by sequestration. Senator King’s approach is basically to point out that sequestration was actually designed to be so stupid that it would never be done – it was, but now, why are we keeping any of it in place? 

Senator Collins is addressing the THUD appropriations committee tomorrow. Cullen has appealed to her to emphasize funding to end homelessness. Cullen is still working to make a connection with Representative Poliquin. Teague Morris, here today from Senator King’s office, again encouraged SHC to reach out to the local offices of the delegates and make sure they are aware of these meetings, the www.MaineHomelessPlanning.org website, and how to subscribe, and other topic of interest to the group.

State: the Shelter Funding legislation, LD443, is to be discussed by the legislature on Monday. The Governors budget proposes the elimination of MaineCare funding for methadone treatment and other changes to psychiatric and prescription policies as discussed earlier; elimination of TANF and SNAP for non-citizens, changes to the GA reimbursement formula that would save the state money but large municipalities would suffer; the elimination of state revenue sharing; taxing of non-profit entities; and, on a positive note, increases of funding for the Consent Decree, and BRAP.
The Policy Committee will continue to follow of these topics and report out to SHC. 

Other:

Cullen has heard that near zero percent vacancy rates are spreading out form Portland, up the coast, and in to central areas of the state – this makes it hard for anyone to find affordable housing, and those coming from shelters are at a tremendous disadvantage. Tom said we need to be more invested in creating and maintaining affordable rental housing stock. Vouchers are good, but they do not create more units.

Next Meeting: April 14, 2015 MaineHousing, 353 Water Street Augusta, ME[image: image1.png]
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